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Orkney Partnership Board		4 October 2021 


Minute of the meeting of the Orkney Partnership Board
held at 3pm on 4 October 2021 via Microsoft Teams

Present:	James Stockan	Orkney Islands Council (Chair)
	Gail Anderson	Voluntary Action Orkney 
	Stephen Brown	Orkney Community Justice Partnership
	Seonag Campbell	Skills Development Scotland
	Cheryl Chapman	VisitScotland
	Karen Greaves	OIC Chief Executive’s Service
	Issy Grieve 	Integration Joint Board
	Graeme Harrison	Highlands and Islands Enterprise
	Claire Kemp	UHI/Orkney College
	Thomas Knowles	Historic Environment Scotland
	John MacDonald	SEPA
	Leslie Manson	Orkney Islands Council
	John McKenna	Scottish Fire and Rescue Service
	John Mundell	OIC Chief Executive
	Graham Neville	NatureScot (SNH)
	Marcus Shearer	Scottish Ambulance Service
	Mark Shiner	UHI/Orkney College
	Graham Sinclair	HiTRANS
	Craig Spence	Orkney Housing Association Limited 

By invitation:	Glen McLellan	ASPIRE Chair
	Luke Fraser	ASPIRE Programme Manager 
	Rebecca Crawford	Voluntary Action Orkney

In attendance:	Anna Whelan	OIC Corporate Services (Secretary) 
	Joanna Buick	The Orkney Partnership

1. Apologies: 	
Alan Dundas	SEPA 
	Alan Johnston	Scottish Government
	Joanne Wallace	Orkney College
	Meghan McEwen	NHS Orkney (Vice Chair)
	Michael Dickson	NHS Orkney

2. Draft minute of the meeting of the Board on 28 June 2021	
	The minutes were agreed.
3. Matters arising
3.1. At Item 7.2, Area Dental Committee letter dated 23 March 2021. No update available from Meghan McEwen. Anna Whelan reported that the Child Poverty Task Force had launched the ‘Making Ends Meet’ Consultation, this includes questions regarding travel to dental appointments and that information would be available in due course. OPB Secretary to draft response, acknowledging reduction in Ferry Fares and advising information would be available at the conclusion of the consultation.
Action: MM to report back from NHS Endowments Committee
Action: Secretary to draft response to Dental Committee Letter
3.2. At Item 6.7, Child Poverty Task Force– will be addressed by Jim Lyon at item 6 today.
3.3. At Item 13.3, Resourcing for Third Sector Agencies – Orkney Islands Council has provided £300,000 of funding and the first tranche has been issued. Gail Anderson advised 7 awards totalling £45,577 has been offered in the second tranche, should they be accepted then a total of £146,360 has been awarded. Noted that some agencies are reticent to apply, feeling others are in greater need. Confirmed all Third Sector organisations are eligible to apply and should be encouraged to do so in the next 2 rounds.
3.4. At Item 6.1.4, Local Employability Partnership will be covered later in today’s meeting.
3.5. At Item 12.5, ASPIRE Orkney Ltd to be discussed at today’s meeting, item 3.1.
3.6. Aspire Orkney Limited – with assistance from OIC Legal Services and the Aspire Orkney Limited Board, Anna Whelan had prepared a briefing note to answer questions on Aspire background and Governance information. It was confirmed that any Orkney resident can be a member and there are currently 6 Director posts filled. Start-up funding received was £30,000 paid in two instalments. Approximately £11,000 remaining for operating costs and salaries.
4. Draft Orkney Community Plan/Local Outcomes Improvement Plan 2021-23
4.1. The 23 September draft is being reviewed, taking account of OIC Policy and Resources Committee comments from their meeting on 21 September 2021.
4.2. Targets are looking a couple of years ahead.
4.3. Three delivery groups have been set up; Community Wellbeing Group have met to discuss their sections. The other group chairs have provided input but not yet held meetings. Therefore, some minor changes can still be expected. 
4.4. Asking for approval as a working document.
4.5. Each agency is to approve the document, to date OIC has approved and NHS Orkney will discuss later this month. This is a rolling plan.
4.6. Noted that Digital Connectivity targets will not be met due to R100 issues and Ferry targets are also unlikely to be met in the next 18 months. Agreed that targets should be ambitious.
4.7. The Plan was approved as a working document. 

5. Kirkwall and West Mainland Place Standard Consultation
5.1. Gail Anderson advised that a previous delivery group (Strong Communities Delivery Group) had an action to conduct a Place Standard consultation. The previous Business Manager advised focussing on Kirkwall and West Mainland as previous consultations showed that West Mainland responses were similar to the Islands responses. VAO applied for consultation funding prior to COVID.
5.2. Rebecca Crawford presented the findings of the consultation based on the February to March 2021 results. COVID restrictions still in place so an online survey had been used. 328 Responses were received and over 1000 comments.
5.3. Top priorities identified in the survey were Moving Around, Public Transport, Work and Local Economy, Housing and Community and Influence and Engagement. Further information can be accessed on the VAO webpage.
5.4. Further Digital Connectivity analysis was requested, comparing mainland and isles survey results.
5.5. With regard to age and gender analysis, younger age categories were underrepresented due to COVID restrictions; VAO had been unable to contact younger people during periods of home schooling.
5.6. Noted the first Place Standard for the Locality Plan for the ferry-linked isles was completed 5 years ago. It was planned to follow up last winter but due to COVID this was not possible. Follow up proposal to be presented to the Board in December 2021.
5.7. Influence and Engagement shows up as an important issue for us to address.
5.8. A second stage to this project is to return to communities using the results to initiate discussions. This has been overtaken at the moment as VAO have been asked to participate in a joint collaborative consultation ‘Orkney Matters’. 

6. Children’s Services Plan and Child Poverty Strategy
6.1. An update was provided by Stephen Brown in his capacity as Chief Officer Health and Social Care Partnership and IJB on the Children’s Services Plan (CSP) and Child Poverty Strategy (CPS).
6.2. The Care Inspectorate and Health Improvement Scotland have now completed their progress review and published report. Statutory partners (OIC and NHSO) had waited to ensure any significant issues found in the review were reflected in the Children’s Services Plan before issue. 
6.3. Some minor amendments/updates have been made, and additional actions are in place since the group last reviewed the CSP. Comments received by the Orkney Partnership’s Vice Chair last week are still being appraised. 
6.4. Stephen reported that the Child Poverty Strategy was a robust document. It identified that in the Orkney Islands more than 1 in 5 children are living in poverty. Fuel poverty is a large factor.
6.5. The CPS has a good policy framework in place, with supporting data. Results are coming in from the Child Poverty Task Force’s “Making Ends Meet” survey. 
6.6. The outcomes in the Strategy are challenging but not unobtainable and will make a big difference to children and their families in Orkney.
6.7. Clarification is being sought on the Scottish Government’s national Child Poverty targets and their relevance to Orkney. Some data are relevant to Scotland, but not Orkney. Orkney has a lower absolute child poverty figure in comparison but there has been a rise in the number of young people hitting the relative poverty level. There are many inequalities especially in the islands and in particular fuel poverty.
6.8. It was agreed that fuel poverty and transport poverty are significant issues in Orkney, and we should ensure they are always referenced in policy documentation.
6.9. Noted that Universal Credit (UC) claimant figures should be monitored especially with the ending of furlough schemes. There were concerns over the loss of the additional £20 government payment.
6.10. Agreed it was important that each Board member considers both the Children’s Services Plan and the Child Poverty Strategy when looking at their own organisation’s policies.
6.11. Noted that Public Health have launched a ‘Making Money Count’ leaflet and plan to offer training to those working with people at risk of poverty. 

7. Local Resilience Partnership update
7.1. Community Recovery Liaison Group – This group had been meeting jointly with the Partnership’s Community Wellbeing Delivery Group, with meetings jointly chaired by Gail Anderson and Karen Greaves. 
7.2. The new Community Wellbeing Delivery Group has now replaced both former groups. It is proposed that the long-term directions previously identified ie Pandemic Recovery are taken forward by the new group, with a link back into the Local Resilience Partnership who will continue to have monthly meetings.
7.3. Long term issues are now being addressed by the LRP rather than the original short term pandemic issues.
7.4. The Care for People Group chaired by Lynda Bradford continues to meet monthly. Group members are reporting a concern amongst service users of another winter lockdown resulting from a rise in local covid cases.
7.5. Thanks were given by the Chair for all the work undertaken by the groups.

8. Delivery Group updates
8.1. Connectivity Delivery Group
8.1.1. No formal meeting had been arranged as yet but information gathering has taken place. Initially separate meetings required to discuss Transport and Digital Connectivity issues.
8.1.2. Engagement can be made with the Scottish Government Islands Connectivity Plan and the Outline Business Case for Ferry Strategy. 
8.1.3. R100 roll out to be looked at and the lack of uptake of fibre broadband. Provisional meeting date being looked at week commencing 18 October 2021.
8.2. Community Wellbeing Delivery Group
8.2.1. The group have identified their initial membership and held two planning meetings to agree actions and themes.
8.2.2. Smart template being completed by members for agreed actions, next meeting due 18 October 2021. Discussions from this meeting will help to form the Delivery Group Plan.
8.2.3. VAO has secured funding, £95,500 from the Community Recovery Fund to to support the reopening of community places and the re-establishment of community activities.
8.2.4. It was queried if positive aging will be looked at by this group. Something that will be addressed at the next meeting although via social isolation issues. The Islands Wellbeing Survey has taken place and will provide a lot of reference data. Report due mid November 2021.
8.3. Sustainable Development Delivery Group
8.3.1. Noted membership is being finalised and meeting date to be scheduled before the end of October.
8.3.2. Meeting required with Glen McLellan to discuss delivery via Aspire Orkney Ltd and the Economic Recovery Steering Group to ensure work is not duplicated.
8.3.3. Noted that the Board’s climate change agenda will be driven through this group and regular updates will be required in preparation for COP26.
8.3.4. Noted that Skills Development Scotland had offered to assist with advice on skills for low carbon economy jobs. The Green Jobs Workforce Academy and New Climate Emergency Job Plan have been launched.
8.3.5. Everyone has a responsibility towards climate change, NHS Orkney have a local Sustainability Steering Group set up to look at NHS Waste, in particular disposal of PPE. NHS Orkney have a representative who would like to be invited join the Sustainable Recovery Delivery group.		Action: Graham Neville to invite NHSO rep
8.3.6. The Third Sector are looking at climate change responsibility and Gail Anderson would like to contribute this information to the SRDG.
8.4. Economic Recovery Steering Group
8.4.1. An OIC Elected Members seminar took place with the Chair of the ERSG on 24 August 2021. Excellent session with lots of valuable input and feedback which will be used in action plans. Hope that this level of engagement can continued. 
8.4.2. Aspire Orkney Ltd was continuing to be set up. The Programme Manager was working on consultation with various sectors to gather information and identify areas for cross sector cooperation. 
8.4.3. A housing needs survey was being worked on with OIC, OHAL and local building companies which has led to looking at the feasibility of a Local Housing Conference. 
8.4.4. Clarification was sought on how ASPIRE priorities are determined. Noted that lengthy discussions held with OIC and HIE were followed up with workshops to identify key aims and priorities which developed the ASPIRE strategy and action plan. A lot of changes have occurred since the original concept. Reporting will be governed through the Economic Recovery Steering Group, which is an OIC, HIE and Business Representative partnership. 
8.5. Noted that Orkney tourism partnership are also working on a recovery plan and the Programme Manager has been actioned to make contact to discuss.
8.6. It was proposed the Delivery Group Chairs should meet from time to time to align plans and ensure there is no duplication of work.
		Action: Anna Whelan

9. Engagement HQ
9.1. Noted that repeated Place Standard consultations have highlighted “Influence and Engagement” as a concern, showing we are not meeting the expectations of the community with regards to modern standards of consultation and engagement.
9.2. A shared engagement tool has been considered for several years but not progressed due to lack of capacity. Luke Fraser, ASPIRE Programme Manager has looked into different engagement tools and selected EngagementHQ as the best option available, for an initial annual fee of £9,000. Aspire has offered the Partnership an opportunity to participate for an additional fee of £2,000 to secure a shared licence.
9.3. Partnership Board funding is available from the 2021-22 budget to cover this fee. The board is asked to consider approving this fee.
9.4. Luke Fraser gave a demonstration of how EngagementHQ would work and tie in with other information methods used.
9.5. Noted that OIC Development Planners are looking at a map-driven app whereas we are looking for an all-encompassing platform.
9.6. The consultation platform would allow an Orkney specific platform, allowing a more coordinated response for all participating partners. 
9.7. Organisations that choose to join the platform will be allocated their own hub area for consultations.
9.8. Governance concerns have been discussed with the platform supplier and OIC Information Governance Officer, George Vickers.
9.9. ASPIRE will administer the site and a data controller will be appointed. Each organisation that joins the platform will have a data controller for their hub.
9.10. Bang the Table will be a data processor as it is their platform as would be any consultants working on behalf of the participating organisations.
9.11. After discussions with Bang the Table, Reflex and George Vickers, all feel that a shared platform is achievable with data sharing agreements being in place. This will meet GDPR requirements.
9.12. Noted that ASPIRE will buy a licence valid for 12 months. Should other organisations use the platform and find it useful, discussions would take place before the renewal date regarding contributions towards the licence renewal. Contributions could be based on the size of the organisation.
9.13. Data storage length depends on data sharing agreements that are put in place. Data can be stored for a long time. ASPIRE (as Data Controller) would have access to all the data collected but each organisation would only have access to their hub areas.
9.14. The platform has a good reporting function; participants can be contacted via generated newsletters and data can be left online with original questions and findings.
9.15. Anonymised reporting could be agreed depending on what information is being requested.
9.16. All data can be exported as required or at the end of the contract period if the licence is only used for one year.
9.17. Training will be available from Luke or via online videos.
9.18. Awareness of this platform opportunity needs to be pushed. Local Employability Partnership should be made contact with to discuss.		Action: Luke Fraser
9.19. Unlimited hubs available but restricted to 8 administrators who may require overseeing more than one hub. Additional hub licenses can be purchased for approx. £500.
9.20. Agreed to go ahead subject to resolution of VAT issues.
9.21. Follow up report to be submitted to the Board in Spring 2022.
	Action: Luke Fraser/Anna Whelan

10. Any Other Business
10.1. Some may be aware that the SNP Manifesto for Government promised to create a new National Care Service, noted this consultation was now live. A number of aspects of the consultation would have a serious impact on Orkney. Particular cause for concern is the proposal to remove social work from OIC and some NHS Orkney services and create a third national bureaucratic organisation. Consultation is open to public and organisations. Noted that an online Orkney-specific consultation for the National Care Service was scheduled for 8 October 2021 and all were encouraged to attend if available.
10.2. Noted the Skills Development Scotland Charter presented some months ago is now signed off. The offer to provide performance data on a regular basis is now available i.e. an overview of Economy and Skills data. 

11. Date of Next Meeting
10 December 2021, 2-5pm.

	The meeting closed at 5.08pm.

AFW/JB/JT
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